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Newsletter of the Sabre Sailing Association of Vic

Sept 2006 



Sabre Sailing Association of Victoria 
Welcome to our third edition of the newsletter – measured that is since we moved on from our traditional ‘printed’ Rattle newsletters in favour of our current web & email format. Mind you, the shift in medium doesn’t make coming up with the content any easier. (Former editor Steve Early really did do a remarkable job over all those years didn’t he !).  So, after some pleasing feedback in relation to our flashy May effort with all the photos – we’re back with another instalment 

Anyway, here we are with a new season just about to start – and a great calendar full of sailing possibilities for you all. As we pointed out last time, do remember though that the primary place for updates on what is happening in the Sabre class is our website www.sabre.com.au .  Make a habit of checking the home page (for areas of national interest), the Victorian pages , and the discussion forum.  (That’s why this will be ‘old’ news for many of you !).  We should also point out that we only send this newsletter out by email, or accessible through the website. So please let us know if you change your email address – and so feel free to send this to anyone who you think might not be on our distribution list. 

Annual Training weekend returns next month
We’ve been running our training weekend at the start of the season for about 5 years, and it just seems to go from strength to strength. This year, the date are Saturday & Sunday 7 and 8 October, and once again our hosts are the Black Rock Yacht Club. 

Best of all it’s absolutely free!

Our training weekend features a broad mixture of time on the water, time on the ‘beach’ looking at boat set-up, some time in the classroom, and a couple of short races. It will feature a number of high quality coaches from both within the class and outside – include current and past national champions. 

Last year we had 35 people attend the training weekend – which was our biggest ever. (To those who were put off by the strong winds on the Saturday afternoon – we do hope we you give it another try in 2006 !) We are trying hard to put together a program for the weekend that will contain something for everyone. For example there will be time to look over boats and have a look at systems that work and those that could be improved; and at sail shapes with different sails and how the control lines changes the shape. We’ll have 3 on water sessions where we’ll do things like some boat handling drills, back to back starts, some short races; and generally provide opportunities for on-water coaches to check out your sailing style. We’ll have some time to hear some interesting insights from some of the coaches, and of course some questions and answer time.

Can we stress that this training session is not aimed at any particular level of skill. We structure the training so that sailors that are anywhere from new to the class to quite experienced in Sabres will benefit.
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The fleet is away at the Lindisfarne, Hobart in January this year (that’s the Tasman bridge in the background)

Start time on Saturday is 9.00am (rigged) and on Sunday it’s 10.00am (immediately following our AGM) Oh, and by the way - a lunch is provided both days to all participants.

Any questions about the weekend ? Give any of Fiona McCulloch. 9584 9964 Barry Eastgate 9592 6945 or Andrew Graham 9851 6076 a call -  (BarryEastgate@ozemail.com.au ; grahama3@optusnet.com.au )

National titles in Brisbane this summer
Less than 4 month to go til we’re off the waters of Moreton Bay off Cleveland in Brisbane. Warm and relaxed – as you’d expect when the titles head to Queensland. If you are still undecided – there is still plenty of time to get yourself organised for this regatta. 

The Queensland Association has issued the Notice of Race, and you can download it at http://www.sabre.org.au/queensland/index.html . It’s a predominantly ‘afternoon race only’ regatta, with 6 of the 7 races in the afternoon. 

We expect a good 20 or so Victorians will be heading up the Newell highway to Brisbane for the series. The series will be kicking off on 29 December, which gives us all plenty of time to enjoy Christmas Day, complete the drive and get settled into Brisbane. Have you thought about joining us ?

First new fibreglass Martin Sly boat from the mould completed

As we announced in our previous newsletter, Martin Sly of JL Sly boatbuilders in Mordialloc is the new Victorian Sabre builder using the Association’s mould.

The first boat has just been completed as of early September, and has come in right on minimum weight. It’s a composite boat featuring gaboon ply decks.

Martin expects to immediately commence a second boat, and says he has been delighted at the level of inquiries that he has been receiving from people interested in buying a new Sabre. His phone number is 9580 2446 if you want a chat, or to look at the prototype.

Annual teams racing day
Our teams racing day has become one of the big events on the Victorian Sabre calendar, with Sabre numbers reaching the low 30’s in the last couple of years. We’re heading to Mordialloc again, with Saturday 2 December being the date. As the title says, it’s a teams race. We form teams of 4 – with the best 3 finishing boats in each team to count. Mind you, to keep things simple, we don’t follow ‘teams racing’ rules – it’s just a normal fleet race.

We see a number of teams being formed along ‘club’ lines, with Black Rock for example fielding multiple teams. Other teams just form on the day. We’d like though to broaden the the number of teams, and so hope that Elwood, Williamstown and Albert will all get organised this year – and also a second team from Blairgowrie.

It’s our biggest fleet in Victoria short of the state titles – so come along !

[image: image3.jpg]



The fleet at  a mark rounding at the Sabre nationals in Hobart 2006

State Titles at Blairgowrie 

24 & 25 February are the dates for the state championships for the coming season, and Blairgowrie Yacht Squadron is our host. It will have been 8 years since the state titles were last at Blairgowrie, and we are looking forward to joining Blairgowrie’s large club fleet to create a really large number of boats on the start-line.

Blairgowrie is 75 minutes from Melbourne, and features sandy beaches, large lawn areas, and typically flat sees with offshore sea breezes. If you won’t have travelled to the nationals in Brisbane, then you’re going to need a good dose of championship sailing, and here is your opportunity.

The series will once again be held in a single weekend as we successfully trialed last year. We still hold 5 heats, but the emphasis is on shorter races – 2 ½ beats per race. Last year, participants said that they found the 2 day format an enjoyable alternative. It also allows us to have a greater likelihood that we’ll still have the summer sea breezes of February, rather than the less reliable autumn breezes of March. (touch wood)

We’d like to stress that in the Sabres, championships are for everyone. You don’t just need to be a hot-shot to take part – if you are taking part in club racing, then you’ll be fine to take part in a state championship. We break the fleet down into numerous different age groups – such as the juniors or masters, as well as divisions – to ensure that everyone has the chance to be competing against sailors of similar age or ability. And everyone deserves the opportunity to feel the buzz of sailing in a big fleet. So have a think about it over coming months – and we hope to see you there 

Any other clubs out there ? Let us know if you’d like to contribute news about your fleet in future newsletters !

Farewell Tassie’s Jack Thompson
News came through last week of death of Tasmanian Sabre sailor, Jack Thompson in a car accident in Northern Tasmania. Jack sailed out of the Midway Point Yacht Club near Hobart and competed in the last two National Championships and in the Victorian state championships at Black Rock in his boat ‘Possum’. He was a true sailer who knew the Sabre spirit. His friendship and competitiveness will be sadly missed by all those who knew him. 
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Jack Thompson powering upwind in the Hobart nationals earlier this year.

Huge year for Victorian Winter Series

With 10 heats under our belt so far, the numbers of boats who have sailed in the series have already hit 50. We started off sailing at Black Rock in May, before moving to Albert Park Lake (with a race at Sugarloaf thrown in for good measure). We finish off the series at Mordialloc in coming weeks.

Heading the series so far is John Dixon, with Fiona McCulloch and Phil Johnson not far behind.

As always, there has been some great racing, and the format that we use now of using a mixture of venues means that the series provides a lot of variety. Make sure that you pay us a visit next year !

10 ideas to spruce up an old Sabre….

So you own an older Sabre, and you’ve mastered the basic of getting it around the course. Maybe you’re wondering though as to whether it’s only a shiny new boat that is going to allow you to regularly get up into the front part of the fleet? Well, don’t jump to quickly. Here are some thoughts for some ways in which you might be able to improve an old Sabre without having to trade her in on a new model. 

Upgrade to an 8 : 1 vang We’ve been allowed to have 8 : 1 vangs for years now – and yet some of the older boats in the fleet still have their original 4 : 1 systems. You need to have the strength of an ox to be adjust one of these in a strong breeze. And since that isn’t your average Sabre sailor – the boats with inadequate vangs are often to be found with their boom lifting, with over-powered sails and lots of heal as each gust hits. Yet it’s so easy to double-up a 4 : 1 vang to a 8 : 1 by attaching a single other block to double the purchase.

Fit a simple race compass. Do you appreciate just how much the wind shifts throughout a care, and indeed within each leg of the race ? If you aren’t reacting to the 10 or more degree shifts in the breeze, then you will be sailing a way longer path on each beat compared to those who are using landmarks, other boats, the seat of their pants and their compass to tell them how the wind is shifting on the course. You can buy a compass for $70 for an entry level, and about $120 for say a Silva. 

Fix the finish on the bottom of your hull. Has it been a while ? Maybe you need to make a winter project out of giving your hull a thorough sanding back and then repainting. Get a 125mm random orbit sander (not one of those old orbital things) and get stuck into the old paint job. Fill any holes, cracks or depressions with filler. If you’ve gone all the way back to the timber then you have the chance to use 2 pack polyurethane paint – but otherwise a one pack Marine coat will be fine. Finish off the job by progressively cutting back the final coat with 400, then 800 and finally 1200 grade wet & dry sandpaper. Finally, give it a cut and polish to bring back a perfect sheen.

Upgrade your control  lines. Best practice has moved such a long way since the early Sabre days. Do you have your outhaul, downhaul and vang all adjustable via symmetrical cleats mounted right at the back of the foredeck just near the bulkhead ? With 20mm or 30mm roller bearing blocks. You should be able to adjust all controls single handed whilst hiking. Take some photos of the top boats if you need ideas.

Check your toe straps are properly set up. Are your toe straps set up for you – or are they just as they were when you bought the boat ? There are a variety of different set-ups around, but you certainly need separate toe straps for each side. Some people mount off a single mounting point on the front bulkhead – but this is unlikely to be optimal if you have shorter legs because they’ll be too far away. Maybe better will be separate mounting points for each side. In turn you want to be experimenting with the right height for YOU. The more you’ll be leaning out – the higher (ie looser) you’ll have them. Of course, you want to use shock cord to keep the toe straps up off the floor so you can get your feet under them really quickly

Should you upgrade your sail ? If you are still using a 1970’s or 1980’s era sail, then you may well be sailing with quite a handicap. Sails don’t last forever – and  there are some that belong in a museum out there unfortunately. Don’t get us wrong – you don’t need a new sail every few years to be competitive in your normal racing. But a 20 year old sail will have old sail cloth, will have been subjected to years of UV radiation and flapping, and will have had the shape well & truly taken away. A new sail will cost you over $700 – but have you thought about a late model 2nd hand one ? (Just change the sail numbers). 

Repair the chips & cracks on your centreboard. Another winter job. Are your foils all chipped and cracked ? Use tape to make a ‘dam’ ,and drip in some polyester resin into the gaps and chips. Maybe chop up some small strands of fibreglass tape and immerse that in the resin too. When it’s dried, sand it off, and turn the foil over and fill any bit you’ve missed using the same technique. Sand it all back and you should have a nice smooth trailing edge again.

Check your mast rake. Attach a retracting tape measure to the shackle of your halyard with some duct tape. Pull up the halyard until the top of the tape measure is adjacent to the black band at the top of your mast. Then measure the distance to the top of the back of your transom. The top boats have a distance of between 5710 and 5760mm – regardless of where they have their mast step. Outside this range – you’ll probably find you have lots of weather or lee helm.

Does your mainsheet have cleats ? Remove them Now ! You must never be cleating off the mainsheet, no matter how tempting it might be. To windward, this is your main control – with every bit of change in wind pressure you’ll be wanting to ease or tighten the mainsheet so keep the boat optimally balanced. You can’t do it when the main is cleated !

Make sure you have tell-tales on your side and forestay. When winds are light, and downwind – you just can’t be checking these enough. Whether wool, or cassette tape – make sure they are there when you rig up. They give you that much better insight into what the wind is doing, and where you should have your sail.

How old is that    Sabre ?

Ever been interested to know how old a particular Sabre is ? We’ve gone back into the Sabre records to find out when boats at each new ‘century’ were built, and here is the result. (Years are approximate as they are based on the issue of sail numbers, rather than when the boats are actually launched)

	1000
	1982

	1100
	1983

	1200
	1987

	1300
	1989

	1400
	1991

	1500
	1997

	1600
	2001

	1700
	2006


So that’s 700 Sabres in 24 years, or an average of about 30 per year. It’s certainly a slower rate of building than in the preceding 10 years when Sabres were appearing at up to 100 a year ! 
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Write your own caption ! A wild mark rounding in Hobart – an unknown competitor prepares for the gybe as Nanna in the background contemplates life, and Nat Farrell wonders what they’re worrying about.



More from the Discussion Forums

In out previous newsletter, we lifted some great articles that had been submitted to the Discussion Forums. Here are some more!

Using tell tales  from Alan Riley 1564

http://www.sabre.org.au/forum/viewtopic.php?t=214
 

Leech ribbons/tails are different from other telltales. They will tell you if the wind is staying attached to the sail all the way from the luff to the leech. If your leech ribbons are not flowing, there are usually two causes: 
1. you don't have enough twist in your sail - usually caused by over-sheeting or too much vang. If this is the case, you will usually find the top leeward telltale will be stalled as well. 
2. My suspicion, however, is that you were sailing in light(ish) conditions last weekend, because my experience is that leech ribbons are only ever a problem in light conditions - in medium and heavy conditions it is hard to make them stall! In light winds it is very common in dinghies for the leech ribbons to stall, while the windward and leeward telltales both flow happily. Dinghy sails like on a Sabre are generally too full for light winds and lack the controls (eg. a backstay, or spreaders set so that you can bend the mast using more rig tension) necessary to flatten them to make them the correct (flatter) shape for light winds. However, if you make the sails flatter for light conditions, they are too flat for medium and heavy air sailing! Personally, although I have leech ribbons on my sail, I never look at the silly things. So my advice would be that if you find they frustrate you all the time, take them off! Just use the normal telltales, but particularly note what the top telltale is doing, because if the top leeward telltale is stalled, you can be sure you are oversheeted and the leech is stalled too. 

As far as sheeting angle goes, on single handed boats like Sabres, Lasers, Finns etc., the sail needs to be sheeted fairly well off centre in all conditions. Have you noticed that all Laser sailors worth their salt have the traveller set as tight as possible to make the boom sheet out as wide as possible, no matter what the conditions are? Sabres are similar, but because the sail area is a bit smaller, I find you don't need to sheet out quite as wide as for a Laser. In general, for light to medium winds, the boom is usually just to windward of the inside of the leeward buoyancy tank. In heavier winds, you can't hold it in that far, so just use a lot of vang and pull the sheet in as much as you can handle while still keeping the boat flat. 

Sounds like Richmond River has a good fleet of Sabres to race with. I've never been there, but river sailing experts will have an advantage if you come down to Hobart for the nationals this year! 

 

Reaching speed   - from Alan Riley 1564

http://www.sabre.org.au/forum/viewtopic.php?t=263 
Good question. You are right, most people concentrate on upwind speed and trim but ask little about down wind and reaches. 

On a close reach, use your telltales the same as for upwind. Use your vang to set the overall fullness of the sail, let the outhaul off a little bit (but not too much), and let the downhaul off until the front of the sail starts to wrinkle a bit. The mainsheet is then used to control the angle of the sail to ensure the telltales are all streaming. 

On a broad reach it's more difficult because the boom and sail are limited in how far out they can travel by the side-stays. Let the outhaul nearly right off (ie. make the sail really full down low), and the downhaul off until the sail starts to wrinkle a bit. For me, however, the top telltales are the most important on a broad reach and the boom vang is the most important control. On a broad reach the bottom of the sail is generally stalled because the boom can't go out far enough. But if you let your vang off a bit, the sail will twist so you can still get some flow over the sail and keep the top telltales streaming properly. The trick here is to play the vang while going downwind. Being a high aspect ratio sail, it is very sensitive to wind pressure. Thus, when a gust hits the sail twists way too much and you lose power, so you must pull the vang on to control the twist. This is especially important in strong winds, because if you let the sail twist too much it develops power in such a way that it will roll you in to windward! Conversely, when the gust dies, your sail will stall unless you let the vang off again to let the sail twist and get the top flowing again. All of this needs to be co-ordinated with heading up a bit in the lulls, and bearing away in the puffs. 

Do all of this, and you will not only have lots of fun, you'll go very fast downwind too! 
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The Sabre featured in Australian Sailing 2 years ago – The Rose from Queensland. Built by find furniture builder Rex Scott – it s an absolute work of art!

Potential measurement rule changes

The Victorian committee has put forward a motion to the national Association seeking approval for some measurement rule changes. At this stage, it is still under consideration by two states. The motion consists of the following:

Part 1 
That the implied restriction on use of fittings that are not included in the building notes be removed.  A note should be added to the building notes stating that any fittings can be used.  It might be necessary to note that the positioning measurements of fittings are unchanged.

Part 2 That the measurement of 75mm minimum 150mm maximum from base of mast for boom vang attachment point [Measurement No. 108, Rule No. 6.1(h)#] should be deleted, allowing positioning of this fitting at any point above the base of the mast. NOTE: This rule is incorrectly identified as being Rule No.6.1(g) in some versions of the Construction & Fitting Out Notes.

Part 3 
That the measurement defining the position of the vang fitting on the boom [Measurement No. 119, Rule No. 7.2(b)] be deleted, allowing this point to be anywhere on the boom.  The location of the forward mainsheet block hanger to be controlled by a new Rule No. 7.3 to a measurement of 975mm (+/- 5mm) from the after face of the mast section.  The free location of the vang attachment will be restricted by not being able to be any further aft of the forward mainsheet block hanger and also by the vang being able to clear the centreboard when it is raised.

And that the Secretary be directed to amend the Rules of Measurement and Construction and the Construction & Fitting Out Notes as required to properly reflect the results of the National Committee’s deliberations.

As soon as a result of the poll is available it will be posted on the Web Site.
News from some of the club fleets
Albert Sailing Club Winter Series

Wily Geoff Saliba (1021) saw off Ron Fergusson (1009), Mike Simpson (1682) and Pam Webster (1606) in this six-race series contested by a total of twenty-nine Sabres, with three fleets of fifteen or sixteen and least of eight and nine.

The top four contested every race and Geoff’s worst, a fourth, was against the formidable array of Alan Riley, John Dixon and David Wood in a Sabre Winter Series race; but three firsts and two seconds to count left him well out in front with 7 points.  Ron, very new to sailing by fleet standards, continues to improve, scoring 14 after dropping a seventh. Mike Simpson was consistent with a second, two thirds, a fourth and two fifths for a score of 17.  Pam Webster was left with 25 points after dropping a thirteenth place in heat 5.

 

Gippsland Additions

Tim Heaney’s kit prototype (1699) is sailing well in GLYC winter racing and Noelene Foley’s boat (1707) is under construction as the subject of a “learn to build a Sabre” class at the Frecheville & Heaney shop.  John Foley is worried he’ll be lonely on his Young TS and threatens to pick up the tools to build a Sabre for himself, even as he features on the F&H web site supervising construction of 1707.

 

Western Australian Fleet

It looks like five Sabres will be gracing the Swan River in Perth soon.  Let’s hope their appearance will result in a building boom and a new member State for the National Association.  (and an even more remote titles venue!)
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Dean Francis (SA) and John Dixon (Vic) struggle upwind in Lindisfarne

Brought to you by…..The Vic Committee

President Fiona McCulloch (Black Rock)

Secretary Wayne Bates (Blairgowrie) wj.bates@bigpond.net.au
Treasurer & Membership Barry Eastgate (Black Rock) BarryEastgate@ozemail.com.au
State Measurer John Dixon (Black Rock) john@iecon.com.au
General Committee: Andrew Graham (Blairgowrie), grahama3@optusnet.com.au
Phillip Johnstone (Sugarloaf), 

Leon Raymond (Williamstown) 

 Ashley Parkinson (Black Rock))







